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God Denied Tenure

have served on the College of

Charleston Tenure & Promotion

Committee several times, and the
deliberations of its members have al-
ways been held in strictest confidence.
However, because of the controversy
surrounding one case, I have decided to
release the letter sent from the Commit-
tee to the President of the College:

Dear President Sanders,

After careful consideration, the Tenure
& Promotion Committee has voted to
deny tenure to God. He has only one un-
refereed publication that contains
unsupported scientific claims and is of
questionable authorship. He has fre-
quently violated our “informed consent”
standard when performing psychological
experiments on

lieving it to be an interesting work of
fiction. There are certainly some very
well-written and moving passages. God,
however, claimed His book was histori-
cally and scientifically inerrant—much
to the amazement of the Committee,
which found countless factual errors and
inconsistencies.

God also listed a follow-up publica-
tion, which had been attributed to His
Son. When we explained that He could
not take credit for a family member's
book, He replied that the second book
was really His because He was His own
Son. When we appeared skeptical, God
displayed His wrath and said He was
also a third person and that He (They?)
would see us all burn in hell for doubting
Him. At this point, there was some sym-
pathy for postponing a tenure decision
until a psychiatric
evaluation could

human subjects.
We illustrate with
one particularly
egregious exam-
ple. God gave his
subject Job boils
from head to toe
and killed his

be completed.

God's teaching
credentials are also
mixed. While
many of His stu-
dents praise Him
daily, it appears

children just to see
if he would become disloyal. Job,
amazingly, remained devoted to God,
thus helping Him win His little bet with
His colleague Satan. God was so pleased
with the success of his experiment that
He restored Job’s health and gave him
new children that He claimed were even
better than the ones He had killed.

Some members of the Committee were
originally supportive of this book, be-
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they are motivated
to do so primarily out of fear. He re-
quires them to follow unquestioningly
His many arbitrary and seemingly out-
dated rules and threatens them with
incredibly cruel punishments for diso-
beying. His most devoted students, those
to whom he takes the time to speak di-
rectly, claim that fewer than 1%
understand His teachings. Even these top
students fare no better, frequently con-
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tradicting each other and themselves. Is
this the sign of a competent teacher?
Faculty members often are denied tenure
when their students so consistently fail
to understand the basics. And these fac-
ulty haven't been given thousands of
years to improve their teaching tech-
niques, either.

Finally, service or collegiality is a
factor in the awarding of tenure. Every
academic institution contains intolerant
and jealous colleagues, like God, who
think they are perfect and try to lord it
over the rest of us. But there is no place
in a college or university for someone so
opposed to critical thinking and reasoned
debate that He abuses His position of
power by continually threatening and
intimidating those who refuse to worship
the ground He walks on.

Prior to publishing the above tenure
evaluation on God, I sent a copy to Alex
Sanders, President of the College of
Charleston. I thought he might object to
my using his name in vain. So I included
the following questionnaire:

Dear President Sanders,

I would like to publish the enclosed in
The Separationist. Please check one of
the following:

1. What a brilliant satire! Please publish as is.

2. What a brilliant satire. Please add a dis-
claimer in the unlikely event that someone
takes it seriously.

3. I have contacted my lawyer! If this drivel
appears in print, I will sue your heathen or-
ganization for all $242 in your treasury.

4. 1 would like the opportunity to speak to your
godless bunch of miscreants. Please sched-
ule a forum at my convenience.

5. Other.

I don't know for sure if Alex Sanders
considers himself to be a humanist, but I
do know he has a sense of humor. Prior
to assuming the presidency, Alex Sand-
ers served honorably as Chief Judge of
the South Carolina Court of Appeals.
Rumor has it that he would have been on
the South Carolina Supreme Court had
he not been opposed to capital punish-
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ment. Alex Sanders' response certainly
reflects his legal background. He
checked:

5. Other. “I have the right to remain si-
lent.” Miranda v. Arizona, 384 U.S. 436
(1966)

Staa

Humanist Quoge of the Month
fj\\:-:

A Congressional Prayer

Advocates of government-sponsored
prayers often ask why such prayers
should be prohibited at schools, gradua-
tions, and football games, since
Congress opens each session with a
prayer. Good question! There is certainly
a distinction between forcing prayer on
adults and on captive children, but I am
also troubled by the inconsistency. I
think government-sponsored prayer in
Congress might very well be declared
unconstitutional were a courageous
member of Congress (an oxymoron?) to
file a challenge.

Most of those who philosophically
support opening congressional sessions
with prayer are not aware of the enor
mous waste in taxpayer money. One
might think that such prayers should ei-
ther be led by members of Congress
themselves or by different religious
leaders who volunteer their services. The
reality is that House and Senate Chap-
lains are each paid more than $115,000
annually. The Senate Chaplain has an
overall budget of $300,000. Yes, that
comes to $3000 per year for each Sena-
tor.

Perhaps the members of Congress do
benefit more from having permanent
chaplains who understand the true spiri-
tual needs of their flocks. In his book
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Club Fed, Bill Thomas cites from the
Congressional Record a prayer delivered
by Reverend Richard Halverson D.D.,
the current U.S. Senate Chaplain. It's a
prayer that transcends sectarian and po-
litical divisions. Does the Reverend's
prayer inspire Senators to work skillfully
toward achieving world peace? Ending
hunger and homelessness? That might be
too controversial. Here is the moving
prayer the wise Reverend knew the
Senators really needed to hear:
“Sovereign Lord of history and the na-
tions, we pray for the Senators running
for reelection. Give wisdom to those
who direct their campaigns. Give the
Senators special persuasion in speech,
and provide, wherever needed, adequate
campaign funds. We pray in His name
through whom Thou dost promise to
supply all our needs according to your
riches in glory. Amen.”

Stephen McLeod-Bryant
to Speak

We are pleased to have Dr. McLeod-
Bryant speak at our January 15 meeting.
He received his M.D. degree from the
University of Rochester in 1984. Dr.
McLeod-Bryant is currently an Assistant
Professor in the Department of Psychia-
try and Behavioral Sciences at MUSC
and Medical Director of Charleston
Memorial Hospital. In addition, he has
co-hosted a public-affairs radio call in
talk show with Dr. Evelyn Foster,
“Mental Health” on WPAL in Charles-
ton since 1990. In September, he was
hired as Special Assistant to the State
Director of the SC Department of Mental
Health to help assist in the implementa-
tion of their Cultural Competence Action
Plan.

Our Biblical quote is in memory of
Jeffrey Dahmer, who died a born-again
Christian and is presumed by many to be
in heaven.

Dr. McLeod-Bryant will discuss the
meaning of recent sociopolitical changes
and religious activism from the perspec-
tive of a transcultural psychiatrist. Please
plan to attend and bring a friend. After
the talk, anyone interested can join us for
dinner at Vickery’s, two blocks away.

Christian-Jewish Council
Debate

The topic will be: Theism/Atheism and
the Grounding of Ethical Values. The
debaters will be Rev. Hugh Eichelber
ger, First Scots Presbyterian Church, and
your editor, Herb Silverman. The event
is scheduled for Thursday, Jan. 19 at
7:30 p.m. in Room 118 of the Education
Center at the College of Charleston.
Members of the audience may ask ques-
tions and make comments. Please plan to
attend. Your support is welcome and this
is an opportunity for members of SHL to
explain our views and possibly expand
our base.
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Science in the Bible

It is bad enough that the children in
South Carolina are arguably the most
poorly prepared in the nation to meet the
challenges of a modern society. To make
matters worse, we have elected a gover-
nor affiliated with the Christian
Coalition who has publicly advocated
that “scientific creationism” be included
in our public school curriculum. I won't
dwell on the biblical genealogy that
leads many fundamentalists to believe
the world is less than 6000 years old. I
am hoping for a future SHL program on
creationism. Let me just mention three
of my favorite scientific “facts” in the
Bible.

1. The earth is flat.

God will gather together the dispersed
of Judah from the four corners of the
earth (Isaiah 11:12). The devil taketh
him (Jesus) into an exceedingly high
mountain, and sheweth him all the king-
doms of the world (Matthew 4:8). The
tree grew, and was strong, and the
height thereof reached unto heaven, and
the sight thereof to the end of all the
earth (Daniel 4:11).

2. Water is not necessary for life.

Elias was a man subject to like passions
as we are, and he prayed earnestly that
it might not rain: and it rained not on
the earth by the space of three years and
six months (James 5:17).
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3. Piisequal to 3.

He made a molten sea, ten cubits from
the one brim to the other. It was round
all about and a line of thirty cubits did
compass it round about (1 Kings 7:23).

I don't think the authors of the Bible
were stupid. The earth really does look
flat. The Bible represents efforts by a
prescientific and superstitious people to
explain the mysteries and origin of the
world. Two millennia later, however, it
takes a lot of faith to cling to insupport-
able claims that have long been
superseded by the discoveries of science.
Speaking of “Scientific Creationism,” I
heard Dan Moon on his WTMA morning
radio show complain that a public school
teacher had been unfairly chastised for
inviting a minister to explain the crea-
tionist point of view to her science class.
Mr. Moon felt that creationism should be
taught as legitimate science because
millions of people believe that the world
was created by God in six days. Instead
of teaching my students how to go about
solving math problems, perhaps I should
just let them vote on which answers are
correct.

Top Organizer on a Roll

That was the headline on a full page
spread about Charleston native Roberta
Combs in the October issue of Christian
American, the paper distributed nation-
ally out of Virginia by Pat Robertson's
Christian Coalition. The article describes
how Roberta Combs built the South
Carolina Christian Coalition affiliate into
one of the most organized and successful
in the nation. The state Coalition now
has more than 1000 precinct captains.
She formerly served as chairman of Pat
Robertson's 1988 presidential campaign
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in South Carolina. The whole family is
active in the state Republican Party.
Roberta was treasurer, her husband is
county chairman, and her daughter was
chairman of the Young Republicans.

Sharon Robles gave a fine presentation
at our December meeting on the influ-
ence of the Religious Right in the public
schools. She provided us with informa-
tion from the Washington conference
she attended that was sponsored by
Americans United for Separation of
Church and State. Sharon pointed out the
need for us to become more aware of the
subtle attempts to Christianize our public
schools by equating Christianity with
patriotism and good citizenship. She
mentioned how we are bombarded with
unfounded claims like, for example, the
removal of prayer from our schools has
led to the increase of crime in our
streets. We could just as well assert that
our schools have become more danger-
ous because “under God™ was added to
the pledge of allegiance in 1954.

Reading Group

The second chapter of Corliss Lamont’s
book, Philosophy of Humanism, will be
discussed on Monday, January 9. For
further information, call Sharon Robles
(881-8651).

Community Service

On January 19 and 26, the Florence
Crittenton Home (for unwed teenaged
mothers-to-be) will hold a class for those
who would like to volunteer as labor
coaches. If this interests you, call Ewa
Wojcicka at 849-6836.

Call Ron Kaz at 795-3572 if you
would like to make a political statement,
as well as provide a true community
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service, by escorting patients at the
Charleston Women’s Medical Clinic on
Saturday mornings. Your presence will
be helpful, even if you only have a cou-

ple of hours to spare once a month.

@ Political Action 94

The South Carolina legislature convenes
on January 10. Have you heard there is a
free government service that will report
to you about prospective bills related to
the topics you specify? The S.C. Legis-
lative Information Services office
(800/922-1539) can send you a list of
topics on its database. This is a good
way to monitor prospective legislation.
Incidentally, the new House Speaker Pro
Tem is Rep. Terry Haskins of Green-
ville, the legislator who accused SCETV
in the The State last July of advocating
homosexual behavior through program
content. He threatened state funding of
SCETYV and scared the station into its
subsequent censorship of programs with
homosexual themes. Stay tuned!

On the Existence of Evil

by David Sumner

uppose you ask a Christian how a

loving God can allow evil to exist.

The most popular response is that
God allows evil so that mankind can
have free-will. The idea is that if God
were to interfere and prevent all evil ac-
tions, then he would be inhibiting us
from exercising our free-will. There is
the implication that if God instills free-
will into a being, then that being is cer-
tain to 'sin.'

But Christians believe that Christ was
without sin, and I'd imagine that they
also believe that Christ had free-will. So
cex:tainly sinless, free-willed beings can
exist.

Some Christians argue that evil is the
result of Satan’s having free-will and
being inclined towards evil (Satan is evil
with a capital ‘D’). But if you read the
book of Job carefully, you will note that
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Satan had to ask God’s permission to
torment Job. So, maybe Satan isn’t as
free as they think. (However, the devil is
allowed a certain amount of freedom at
Christmas—it’s a part of God’s contract
with the earth known as the Satan
Clause.)

Moreover, what about natural disas-
ters? Barthquakes, tornadoes, volcanic
eruptions, and other natural phenomena
cause a great deal of death, pain and de-
struction independent of man's actions.
Preventing these occurrences certainly
would not interfere with the exercise of
our free-will.

The Food Chain

Isn't this a curious construction of God?
Talk about moving in mysterious ways!
It is one thing to create a universe where
it is possible for one animal to kill and
devour another. It is quite another to cre-
ate a world where such violent behavior
is essential for survival. It is not hard to
understand the evolution of the Food
Chain, but it is difficult to imagine how
it could be a part of the creation of a
loving God.

I like the Far Side cartoon that is cap-
tioned, God Creates the Herbivores. It
shows God looking at a bunch of herbi-
vores, and He says, “Well, I guess I'd
better make something to eat you guys.”

WE GET MAIL!! m
Letter to This Editor:

From Bill Upshur, SHL member

Dear Herb,

First I would like to recognize the su-
perb job Herb Silverman and David
Sumner have done in producing an out-
standing newsletter. Creating a top
quality newsletter takes a lot of time,
talent and intellect. I would like to ques-
tion one aspect of a great newsletter.

Is the Separationist the best title for
our newsletter? My answer is that there
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is probably a better title, but I do not
know what it should be. The problem
that I have with our present title is that it
identifies only one small aspect of Hu-
manism.

When 1 think of Humanism the fol-
lowing ideas seem most important to me:
The central value of human beings in a
natural universe. Mostly these human
beings care for loved ones, friends, the
rest of humanity and our earth.

The reliance on reason, intelligence,
imagination, and inventiveness to ex-
pand and protect our individual values.
The use of these resources and the sci-
entific method to establish what is actual
and significant in a wondrous natural
world.

The importance of living life to the
fullest and to the greatest depth that we
can achieve in the here and now.

The importance of each individual’s ef-
forts in the direction that each finds
worthwhile.

The importance of openness and the
democratic process to achieve a just
world society.

Being humanists we understand our
personal responsibility to educate our
selves, establish our own value systems,
moral standards, and levels of integrity.
We also realize that it takes a certain
amount of will or guts to be true to our-
selves and the rest of humanity in a
culture largely based on myth, folk tales,
unexamined traditions, and blatant su-
perstitions. We live in a society that does
not perceive the real significance of the
benefits and power of secular thinking
and understanding; a society that does
not understand the tragedy and causes of
sectarian violence and stupidity when
they are faced with the real natural world
each day.

The need for a separation of church
and state is important, but way down on
my list when I think of what Humanism
is and how it should be presented.
‘Separationist’ seems a divisive thrust
although many Southern Baptists will
rally to this cry. We are different, but we
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